
 

 

CITY HALL   22500 Salamo Rd, West Linn, OR 97068 Telephone: (503) 742-6060        Fax:   (503) 742-8655 

C I T Y  O F  T R E E S ,  H I L L S  A N D  R I V E R S      ●      W E S T L I N N O R E G O N . G O V  

Memorandum 
 
Date: October 4, 2023 
 
To: Chair Carr 
 West Linn Planning Commission  
 
From:  John Floyd, Associate Planner  
 
Subject:  Public Comments Received for DR-23-01 
 
 
Five parties submitted written testimony after the publication of the staff report and before the 
expiration of the written comment period at noon today.  Comments are attached and names 
listed below: 

• Shannen Knight (9-23-23) 
• Ian & Audrey Brown (10-3-23) 
• Dee Deatherage (10-4-23) 
• Jason Hall (10-4-23) 
• Rachel Goebert (10-4-23) 

 











To West Linn Planning Commission
From Ian Brown (1968 6th Ave)

Audra Brown (1968 6th Ave)
Re DR 23-01 (1919/1949 Willamette Falls Drive), 10/4/23 meeting

Thank you for providing the opportunity for public comment regarding the proposed
development of 1919 and 1949 Willamette Falls Drive. The development site is part of the
Willamette Falls Commercial Design District. Our home is immediately to the south of the
development site, in an area zoned R-5. Although the proposal has many good qualities, we
object to specific third-story features. The proposal exceeds the 35-foot height limitation,
exceeds the 2-story height limitation, does not qualify for an exception to the height limitations,
and does not include required noise and sound buffering. These details are out of step with the
character of the neighborhood and violate specific requirements of CDC Chapters 55 and 58.

The applicant went before the Historic Review Board on June 13, 2023, to address the
CDC Chapter 58 criteria. We objected to several features, but our main concern was the
third-story features. The Historic Review Board discussed the concerns regarding the third story
and passed a motion to recommend approval except for the third story (described by the
applicant as a “mezzanine”). The Historic Review Board recommended that the Planning
Commission further consider the third story issues.

The removal of these particular third-story features would allow the project to go forward
in better harmony with the overall character of the neighborhood as well as in compliance with
both the letter and the spirit of the Community Development Code.

I Height objection

In the Willamette Falls Drive Commercial Design District, “Maximum building height
shall be 35 feet (as measured by this code), and two stories.” CDC 58.080.C.3. The application
contains a partial third story consisting of two sections, one located approximately in the center
of the building and the other on the west end of the building. (Page 58).1 The center section of
the third story is not shown in any of the elevation renderings, so it is impossible to evaluate.
The west section of the third story is the most visually prominent as seen from the north, west, or
south. (Pages 52, 53, 54). It runs approximately 25’ along the north side of the building facing
Willamette Falls Drive, 100’ along the west side of the building (the entire length) facing 12th
Street, and 25’ along the south side of the building facing Knapp’s Alley.2

2 Dimensions are estimated based on the applicant’s submission.

1 Page citations refer to the Planning Commission hearing packet prepared for the October 4,
2023.
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Discussing the noise concern, the applicant has noted that no use has been determined. It
is the applicant’s burden to establish compliance with the standards. If the applicant’s position is
that determination of the use is necessary to evaluate compliance with noise buffering
requirements, the applicant should identify the use of the deck and explain what the noise
impacts will be and how the applicant has buffered the noise.

Staff Finding 23 (page 27) reasons that the rooftop deck is not expected to “generate
noise in excess of street level activities that are permitted along the Willamette Falls Drive
commercial corridor.” However, there are no 1,300-square-foot decks on the sidewalks of
Willamette Falls Drive. The seating layout (page 58) is speculative, but it shows 56 seats
comfortably arranged. A larger crowd could easily be accommodated. Any restaurant with
street-level outdoor seating along Willamette Falls Drive accommodates a fraction of that size
crowd.

And any street level activities on Willamette Falls Drive are inherently buffered from the
residences in ways that this rooftop deck is not. Activity on the sidewalk Willamette Falls Drive
is twice as far from the closest residence as this rooftop deck, which is in the middle of the
building. And the commercial buildings that lie between Willamette Falls Drive and the
residential area provide sound buffering. In contrast to street-level activity on Willamette Falls
Drive, the rooftop deck directly overlooks the residences with no light or sound barrier.

Given the nature of crowd noise, it is doubtful that any rooftop deck this close to
residences could be sufficiently buffered from noise. There are other commercial areas further
from residential areas that are better candidates for that type of use. Here, though, there is no
need to think about whether buffering is sufficient, because this proposal has no buffering at all.

The CDC recognizes the need to balance the rights of commercial property owners and
users against the rights of neighboring residents, and every commercial developer knows they
have limits to their uses. CDC 55.100.C.1 and D.2 specifically protect neighboring residents in
this circumstance.

III Conclusion

We fell in love with the Willamette neighborhood because of the vibrancy we saw as a
result of its historical character and its mix of residential and commercial uses. It’s a great
neighborhood, and its character is the result of dedicated individuals and a dedicated community.

There are a few things we don’t like about this proposal: the third story space, the
portions of the structure that exceed 35 feet, and the rooftop deck. These details violate the
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CDC. There are a lot of good things about this proposal, and we look forward to it being built
without these code violations.
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Willamette NA Minutes    September 14, 2022                         via Zoom  

The meeting was called to order at 7:05 by President, Kathie Halicki.

The Treasury remains at $3.245.52.

The Minutes of the July 13, 2022, meeting were read and approved.

23 persons attending on Zoom.


ICON Construction

A proposed building design for the corner of 12th and Willamette Falls was presented 
by Scott Sutton and Kevin Godwin of SGA Architects.  Images of a street elevation and  
a floor plan were shared-screened with design elements explained. The height 
limitation is 35’ and 2 1/2 stories. There will be underground parking for 35 cars that 
connects with the adjacent ICON building.

The facade design will be compatible with the adjacent ICON building.


Office space and restaurant areas are included. A second story restaurant space is 
included with a mezzanine/roof area which will be enclosed.


Q: Noise from restaurant music?

A: All will be contained within walls on alley side.  Should be no more than ambient 
noise from WF Drive.

Q: Delivery trucks in the alley?

A: Deliveries will be made from 12th street side in marked area


Main Street 
Rebecca announced tonight as the last day of the Summer Market.

Next Wednesday, Sept 21, will be a Wine Walk with tickets available as a Main Street 
fund raiser.

October 1 will be the Arch Bridge Centennial Celebration. West Linn, Oregon City and 
the Grande Ronde Tribe will each produce art events which will merge at the bridge 
center.

October 31 will have Halloween events and treats for children.  Last year 1300 kids 
appeared.  Volunteers will be welcomed.  A donation of $200 will be asked of the WNA 
at the October meeting.

November 1 will be ‘Small Business Saturday’ and the lighting of street trees.


Also the Historic Review Board is developing an on line walking tour of the Historic 
District.  Calendar and events are described on the Historic Willamette Website.


Update

Kathie reported two land use applications.  Both involve property divisions.

The police station will allow use to use their community room but not their technical 
equipment.

poll: A vote among those present chose to continue with Zoom and perhaps meet in 
person twice a year.




The bird scooters are now gone from Willamette.

A Community Attitude Survey is underway: polco.us/westlinn22op

Traffic on Hwy 43 will be reduced to one lane during road improvements thru 
December.


October meeting

A candidate forum is planned.  Four candidates have responded and will be given 5 
minutes to present and 5 minutes for questions.


The new City Manager, John Williams, will describe TIF, Tax Increment Financing 


Lean Liu requested support from the WNA for a community pool citing popularity and 
reasons for the need.  Kathie explained that generating petitions was not the purpose 
of the WNA and perhaps social media would be a better source for support.  We were 
reminded that bond measures for a community pool had been turned down three times 
because of costs of construction and maintenance 

She will bring a presentation to the WNA in the future.


Athey Creek School issues:

The Brandon Place extension needs a solution for adjacent residents.

The expanding width of WF Drive will cause large and extensive retaining walls in both 
the West and East entrances to Fields Bridge Park.   Is this necessary?  Is widening the 
road beyond a required bike lane necessary?

Attendance at a Transportation Advisory Board to voice concerns is urged.


The meeting adjourned at 8:53

Elizabeth Rocchia

secretary



 

 

 

 
HISTORIC REVIEW BOARD 

Meeting Notes of June 13, 2023 

 
Members present: James Manning, Tom Watton, Dan Saltee, Michael Fuller, Kirsten Solberg,  
 and Danny Schreiber 
Members absent: John Steele 
City Council present: Scott Erwin 
Public: Pam Krecklow and Mark Hamilton, West Linn Historic Society, Kevin Godwin,  
 Scott Sutton, James Estes, Jody Carson, Ian Brown,  
Staff present:   John Floyd, Associate Planner, Lynn Schroder, Administrative Assistant, and
    City Attorney Bill Monahan  

 Staff Liaison: John Floyd - jfloyd@westlinnoregon.gov 

 
1. Call To Order and Roll Call  

Chair Manning called the meeting to order at 6:09 pm. 
 

2. Public Comment Related To Items Not On The Agenda 
Pam Krecklow and Mark Hamilton commented on the Beckman Stone, a historical marker in West Linn 
adjacent to the Tualatin River at the end of Dollar Street. The Beckman Stone was moved from the 
Fields Family cemetery in the location circa 1916. The stone marks Klaus Beckman's death in 1875 in a 
boat explosion on the Tualatin River. The WLHS seeks to preserve and protect the stone as a local 
historic landmark. 
 

3. Approval Of Draft Meeting Notes for 4/18/23 
Member Watton moved to approve the meeting notes for 4/18/23. Member Schreiber 
seconded. Ayes: Watton, Schreiber, Fuller, Saltee, Solberg, and Manning. Nays: None. Abstain: None. 
The motion passed 6-0-0. 

 
4. Public Hearing: DR-23-01 -1919/1949 Willamette Falls Drive - Class II Design Review for a New 

Commercial Building  
Chair Manning introduced application DR-23-01, a Class II Design Review to construct a new 
commercial building at 1919 & 1949 Willamette Falls Drive. Manning explained the hearing procedures 
provided in CDC Chapter 99.170 and opened the public hearing. 
 
City Attorney Monahan addressed legal standards and appeal rights. The substantive criteria that apply 
to the application are contained in Community Development Code (CDC) Chapters 58 (the Willamette 
Falls Drive Commercial Design District) and 99 (Quasi-Judicial Decision-Making Procedures).  
 
City Attorney Monahan addressed Historic Review Board conflicts of interest, ex-parte contacts, 
jurisdiction, and bias challenges. Member Watton stated that he is also a member of the Planning 
Commission. He recused himself from considering the application as a member of the Historic Review 
Board and stated his intent to consider the application as a Planning Commissioner when it is 
presented there. Member Schreiber declared that he lives near the property. Members Solberg and 
Manning declared site visits. Both members confirmed their ability to decide the application based on 
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the testimony presented at the hearing. No other declarations of ex-parte contacts, conflicts of 
interest, or bias existed. Monahan asked if any audience member wished to challenge the Historic 
Review Board's jurisdiction, impartiality, or ex-parte disclosures of any members of the Historic Review 
Board. There were none. 
 

Associate Planner John Floyd presented the staff report. The applicant requested to demolish the two 
existing structures and replace them with a two-story commercial building with a rooftop lounge, 
outdoor patio, and underground parking. The above-ground structure would contain approximately 
29,080 square feet of speculative commercial space for retail, service, and restaurant tenants 
 
Floyd explained that per CDC 99.060.D.2(c), the Historic Review Board recommends the Planning 
Commission regarding the project's compliance with CDC Chapter 58, which contains the standards 
and criteria for new development within the Willamette Falls Drive Commercial Design District. Once a 
recommendation is made, a Planning Commission would decide on the application. 
 
The site is zoned General Commercial. Two structures occupy the site. Both were constructed as 
single-family homes but have been converted to commercial uses. Neither is listed as a local historic 
resource in the Willamette Historic District or listed on the National Register. Therefore, no historic 
protections apply per CDC 25.020(A), and the City did not notify SHPO about the proposed demolition. 
 
Three design exceptions are requested as part of the application: 

• Use James Hardie fiber cement instead of wood siding and trim. 

• Use of brick masonry instead of wood siding along selected portions of the façade 

• The use of columns to support an 8.5-foot canopy that wraps the northwestern corner of the 
building at Willamette Falls Drive and 12th Street. 

 
Most of the building would stand in a two-story configuration with a rooftop lounge and outdoor 
seating area (“mezzanine”) at the corner of Willamette Falls Drive and 12th Street. The outdoor 
mezzanine is centered on the roof, with a hallway between it and the residential area to the south.  
 
Current standards typically limit structures to no more than 35 feet and two stories. The proposed 
design falls outside the standards because the mezzanine is above the second story. Floyd noted that 
the HRB needed to decide about the mezzanine by either an interpretation or a design exception. 
Given the rooftop lounge area, aka mezzanine, only covers a relatively small area of the footprint, is 
limited to the western façade area, and employs shorter and horizontally oriented windows to reduce 
their profile, the HRB could have interpreted the design as effectively being limited to two-stories with 
a rooftop access area. Alternatively, the HRB could permit the rooftop lounge as part of a design 
exception and request the applicant provide supplemental findings supporting a design exception. 
 
Kevin Godwin and Scott Sutton of SGR Architecture presented on behalf of the applicant. Godwin 
discussed the new commercial and proposed design exceptions. He noted that the existing homes 
were not designated as historic properties. The applicant would facilitate moving the buildings instead 
of demolishing them if someone wanted. The design of the new commercial building was intended to 
mimic the structure at the eastern end of the same block in size and scale to create a cohesive design 
for the entire block. The applicant is seeking two design exceptions for brick masonry and canopies to 
match the other building. Additionally, the proposed columns complement the design and are 
historically appropriate. The proposed design seeks to maintain the integrity of the architectural 
vernacular of the Willamette Falls Drive Commercial Design District. 
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Sutton addressed the proposed rooftop bar/mezzanine. He stated that the International Building Code 
defines a mezzanine as a space open to the floor below and taking up no more than ¼ of the area 
below. A mezzanine is considered to be part of the floor beneath it. The entire structure is within the 
35-foot height restriction for the District. He addressed the public's concern about noise from the 
rooftop bar by noting that the space is to be enclosed. The outdoor space is oriented toward 
Willamette Falls Drive and is buffered by the stairwell. Thirty-five off-street parking spots are provided 
onsite under the building. The Traffic Impact Analysis demonstrated that the traffic impacts are within 
the Code requirements. 
 
Member Saltee expressed his concern about noise from the rooftop mezzanine and the extent of the 
awning into the right of way. He asked about the building entryways. 
 
Member Schreiber noted that although one of the existing buildings was not designated a historic 
landmark, the bungalow house on the property was built in 1919, according to Sanborn maps. He 
asked for more information about the offer to move the house rather than demolish it. He asked 
questions about the rooftop and classifying the mezzanine as a third floor 
 
Member Solberg was concerned about using Hardiboard siding material because it was not 
appropriate for the historic fabric of the District. 
 
Chair Manning asked for public testimony. James Estes objected to the proposed new construction. He 
stated that the proposal does not meet the two-story Code criteria. 
 
Chair Manning asked for public testimony.  
 
James Estes objected to the proposed new construction. He stated that the proposal needed to meet 
the two-story Code criteria. 
 
Ian Brown stated his concern about the large windows in the back of the proposed buildings that 
would shine light on residential neighbors. He said the proposed building was inconsistent with the 
other buildings on the block on the backside. He stated that the design elevations do not show the 
entire third story. He objected to calculating the building height on a diagonal. He noted the diagonal 
line would cross over the long corridor in the third story. He objected to the interpretation that the 
mezzanine is not a third story. He stated that the mezzanine/third floor would be a design exception to 
the code, but they did not request one for this aspect of the proposal. He objected to the columns 
because they impede the sidewalk and the ability to use it. 
 
Jody Carson, Historic Willamette Mainstreet, testified in support of the proposal. She stated that the 
design would complement the historic main street. The underground parking would benefit the 
commercial area. She wanted the mezzanine to be considered a third floor under the design exception 
process. She wanted to ensure a clear pedestrian walkway if the columns were allowed. She supported 
the efforts to relocate the bungalow on the property and requested that the property owner allow 
neighbors to remove the existing mature plants from the property. 
 
Sutton rebutted that design elevations show the building height on the diagonal because the code 
requires it to be shown that way. He noted that the property owner would support efforts to relocate 
the existing bungalow and vegetation if someone demonstrates interest. As currently designed, the 
location of the columns provides a wider than-required ADA walkway, but the applicant was willing to 
work with the City on placement. He did not think the applicant needed a design exception for the 
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mezzanine because they believed it met the building code outright. He said the back windows could be 
redesigned to meet a 1.5/1 ratio. 
 
There were no requests for continuances. 
 
Chair Manning closed the public hearing and opened deliberations. Members discussed: 

• Definition of a mezzanine in the IBC and CDC versus that used by the applicant, and whether 
the rooftop space is a mezzanine or a third story, and whether it should be approved through 
an interpretation of the code or as a design exception;  

• Whether the windows facing the alley were subject to the vertical height-to-width ratio of 
1.5:1 as set forth in CDC 58.060.C.6, and how the standards had been applied to other 
structures in the district; and 

• The appropriateness of a design exception to allow support columns for an extended awning 
at the corner of Willamette Falls Drive and 12th Street, the limitations the columns impose on 
use of the sidewalk over time, and the appropriateness of deferring their approval to the City 
Engineer. 
 

The HRB considered a continuance, but decided they had enough information to make a 
recommendation. 
 
Member Fuller moved to recommend approval of DR-23-01, as presented, except for the mezzanine 
based on Chapter 58 to be further discussed by the Planning Commission, and directed staff to prepare 
a recommendation to the Planning Commission based on the findings in the June 13, 2023 hearing and 
staff report. Member Saltee seconded. Ayes: Manning, Fuller, and Saltee. Nays: Schreiber and 
Solberg. Abstain: None. The motion passed 3-2-0. 

 
5. Updates on Outreach Efforts to Historic District Homeowners 

Administrative Assistant Schroder noted that the Historic Home Ownership Guide brochure was mailed 
to historic homeowners with the Willamette Historic District in May. Willamette Historic District 
Walking Tour Storymap postcards would be sent to Willamette District residents in June. 

 
6. Items Of Interest From The Board 

Member Watton commented on new paint colors in the buildings in the Willamette District. He noted 
that the buildings were painted the same color. Members agreed that a Chapter 58 Code review 
should be prioritized on the docket. Floyd will put a discussion of a Chapter 58 code update on an 
upcoming HRB agenda. 

  
7. Items Of Interest From Staff 

Floyd updated the Board on the upcoming development applications.  
 

8. Adjourn 
 Chair Manning adjourned the meeting at 9:14 pm.  

 































































From:
To: Floyd, John
Subject: development proposal 1919 and 1949
Date: Wednesday, October 4, 2023 6:06:53 AM

[You don't often get email from justmedee@comcast.net. Learn why this is important at
https://aka.ms/LearnAboutSenderIdentification ]

CAUTION: This email originated from an External source. Do not click links, open attachments, or follow
instructions from this sender unless you recognize the sender and know the content is safe. If you are unsure, please
contact the Help Desk immediately for further assistance.

To Whom It May Concern

This is our neighborhood, our homes.  Don’t we
all feel at the end of a hard day we can go to
our home, our sanctuary and feel rejuvenated
to get up the next day and do it all over again.
If the project moves forward with exemptions
granted, it will negatively impact nearby residences,
including my own.

Thank you.





Sincerely your concerned neighbor,
 
Jason Hall, CPA, CCIFP
____________________________________________________________________________________
_________________________________
Hoffman, Stewart & Schmidt, P.C.
Phone: 503-220-5900                             3 CenterPointe, Suite 300
Fax:  503-220-8836                                Lake Oswego, Oregon 97035-8663

                            www.hsscpas.com
____________________________________________________________________________________
_________________________________

CONFIDENTIALITY NOTICE: The information contained in this email is confidential and is intended only for the use of the individual
named.  If you have received this email in error, please notify us at info1@hss-cpas.com and delete the email which was sent in error. 
Confidentiality is protected by law and your cooperation is appreciated

 






